WOOLLEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD 

10th April 2025
Present: Councillors Mark Willis, Ian White, Emily Rowbottom, Carol Robson, Andrew Jones and Phil Dyke. One member of the public.
Apologies for absence: None 
1. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD 11th APRIL 2024
Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting held 11th April are a correct record. 

2. 
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
“Dear Councillors, District Councillors, our Clerk & members of the general public, it gives me great pleasure to present the Chairman’s address, today 10th April, 2025.

One of the principal concerns aired in the last years address was the desecration of the Wentworth path. The community has since submitted a DMMO to have the path restored to its former width and beauty. If communication from WMDC is to be believed, the application is ‘delayed’ and consideration is not to be expected for several more months. The community will be petitioning the Secretary of State should the matter not be resolved within accepted timescales.

The support and attitude of the planning department leaves a lot be desired with regard to the development of Old Beech Farm and the Stables. Various planning conditions were imposed to protect the green-belt, the conservation village and heritage assets. These conditions have, for the most part, been ignored and planning enforcement has been non-existent. The result has been an extension of the village boundary into green-belt land. 

The apathy of the planning department is perhaps characterised by the statement from Joe Jenkinson, Service Director, Planning, Transportation and Strategic Highways who previously advised ‘In relation to the garden of plot 1, I fully appreciate the concerns raised and empathise with local residents who understandably believe this is a garden area within the Green Belt that is not shown on the approved plan.  That said, as frustrating as this will no doubt be to read, a breach of planning control will only occur if it starts to be used as garden’. With respect, it is glaring obvious to the whole community that land to the rear of Plots 1, 2 & 3 are garden. They are most certainly not ‘paddock’ as the developer and planning have variously stated nor land that could conceivably be used for equestrian purposes.

The erection of stables in the, colloquially known, ‘cow field’ has caused a great deal of consternation to the community. Paragraph 154 of the NPPF advises that development in the Green Belt is inappropriate unless subject to exclusions including “the provision of appropriate facilities (in connection with the existing use of land or a change of use), including buildings, for outdoor sport, outdoor recreation”. A change of use from agricultural to equestrian was approved on that basis and planning permission granted to Mr John Tolson. Planning permission was strictly “for private use only and shall not be used for any business, commercial livery, riding school activities or made available for use by visiting members of the public”. Shortly after planning permission was granted, the land was of course sold to the developer of Old Beech Farm. 

The development was subject to a number of planning conditions designed to protect the green-belt most notable of which was Condition 6. Yet despite imposing these conditions, the developer has seemingly ignored or been allowed to ignore the vast majority of the conditions and planning have failed to take any form of enforcement action. The planning department should be ashamed of their inaction. What is the point of imposing planning conditions to protect the green-belt if the planning department steadfastly refuse to enforce them.

Despite the existence of Condition 6, fencing ‘litters’ the field and, much to the distress of local residents and walkers, barbed wire has been erected to the periphery. What was once a pleasant rural vista now resembles a fortified army barracks. 

To add further insult to injury, silage bales have been piled next to the graveyard of St Peters Church, a Grade 1 listed building, horse manure was dumped that may well cause harm to protected trees and yet again, there have been reports of the burning of solid waste that is illegal. These matters have been reported to WMDC through we wait to see if any form of action will be taken.

Recently the developer has applied for permission to further extend the stables, erect an industrial unit in the field and considerably extend the area of hard-standing. Planning permission for the stables was originally granted subject to ‘reduction in the size of the stable to include four stables from six stables is considered to reduce the impact on openness and in looking at the size of the access road and stables in the context of the field as a whole it is considered the openness of the green belt would be preserved’. The application has generated considerable public opposition and anger in the community and disbelief that the stables were allowed to be built in their current form let-alone the industrialisation of the site that is now proposed. Thankfully the WMDC Conservation Officer has carefully considered past planning history and has opposed the development. 

The community still faces the threat of the Solar Farm application and we would dearly hope that common sense and consideration of the community would take precedence over corporate greed and a rush for so called green-energy, the aftermath of which would blight the community for decades to come. 

Onto more positive matters, Woolley Parish Council meetings are held every second Thursday in the month except for the summer recess. Over the past year, the council has been pleased to see active and enthusiastic attendance from parishioners at Woolley Grange and Woolley Village. 

The council continues to support the community and invests in the Woolley SAFE Scheme whereby the council can request targeting of police resources to respond to issues of concern such as fly tipping or off-road motor cycling. Other aspects of regular community support include the maintenance and development of playgrounds in Woolley Village and Haigh, gritting and provision of grit boxes through the parish, support for Woolley Village Hall and St Peters Church (the clock & grass cutting) and finally numerous horticultural matters including the provision of hanging baskets. The council further supports the community through grants to residents’ associations and to community projects. 

This year, with the support of Cllrs Carol Robson and Phil Dyke the council has started the development of a Neighbourhood Plan. Community engagement will be critical to the success of the plan and an initial flyer has already been sent to residents. When fully developed, the plan will be adopted by WMDC and should help to ensure that the views of the community are known and thereby considered as the parish develops into the future.    

As is customary, I would like to thank my fellow parish councillors for their support to the community and the parish council throughout the year. Cllr Tom Moore regretfully left the council and we would like to thank Tom for his time on the council and wish him all the best for the future. 

I would like to thank our district councillors for their support and our clerk, Judy Box whose support has been invaluable and whose efforts often go unnoticed but are always appreciated by the council. 

Thank you.

Mark Willis

Woolley Parish Council Chairman 2025”
3. 
ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY BE TRANSACTED
A resident raised a number of issues in relation to recent planning applications, the lack of planning enforcement and disappointment at a recent decision to allow an application for a Certificate of Lawful development for a private swimming pool which they felt should have been subject to full planning permission as it did not meet the stated criteria for a Certificate.
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